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TOWN WARRANT

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

TO THE INHABITANTS OF THE TOWN OF CONWAY,
County of Carroll in the State of New Hampshire, qualified to vote

in Town afiFairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Kennett High School Au-
ditorium at Conway, New Hampshire, on Tuesday, the second day of

March, 1976, at nine o'clock in the forenoon to act upon the follow-

ing subjects hereinafter set forth. Voting on ARTICLE I will be by
oflBcial ballot and the polls shall open for balloting at nine o'clock in

the forenoon or as soon thereafter as the Moderator calls the meeting

to order and declares a quorum present. The remaining articles of the

Warrant shall be acted upon at seven o'clock in the evening or at the

closing of the polls if the meeting shall vote to keep the polls open to

a later hour.

ARTICLE 1. To choose all necessary officers.

ARTICLE 2. To see what sums of money tlie Town will vote

to raise and appropriate for the following purposes:

GENERAL GOVERNMENT
Town Officers' Salaries

Town Officers' Expenses

Town Office Expenses
Election and Registration Expenses

Distiict Court Expenses

Town Hall and other Town Buildings

Employees' Retirement and Social Security

Assessing and Perambulation of Town Lines

PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY
Police Department
Fire Departments
Care of Trees

Insurance

Planning Board
Conservation Commission
Damages and Legal Expenses

Civil Defense

HEALTH DEPARTMENT
Health Officer and Ambulance Service

Vital Statistics

Town Dimap



HIGHWAYS AND BRIDGES
Highway Department
Class IV Urban
Town Road Aid
Highway Subsidy

LIBRARIES
Conway and Center Conway Libraries

PUBLIC WELFARE
Town Poor and Soldiers' Aid
Old Age Assistance

PATRIOTIC PURPOSES
Memorial Day

RECREATION
Parks and Playgrounds

DEBT SERVICE
Principal — long term Bonds and Notes

Interest — long term Bonds and Notes

Interest on temporary loans (T.A.N.)

CAPITAL OUTLAY
New Equipment
Capital Reserve for Survey of Streets and Tax Maps
Mt. Washington Valley Incinerator Capital Reserve fund

COUNTY TAX
ARTICLE 3, To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of $105,300.00 for the purchase and renovation of a

new pohce station and authorize the withdrawal of $80,000.00 for this

purpose from the Revenue Sharing Fimd established under the provi-

sions of the State and Local Assistance Act of 1972 with the balance

to be raised by taxes; and, further, to authorize the Selectmen to re-

duce said $80,000.00 to the extent estimated entitlements are reduced
or take any other action hereon. Recommended by the Budget Com-
mittee.

ARTICLE 4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of $4,530.00 for the purpose of providing monitoring

and commimications equipment, an auxiliary generator and furniture

for the proposed new police station, said sums to be expended only to

the extent that they are ninety-five per cent reimbursed by federal

and/or state agencies. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 5. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Se-

lectmen to hire upon the credit of the Town such sums of money as

may be needed, such sums not to exceed the combined School, Town
and County tax budgets, in anticipation of taxes for Town, County
and School purposes. Recommended by the Budget Committee.



ARTICLE 6. To see if the Town will vote to authoi-ize the

Selectmen to accept gifts and/or Federal or State Aid in the name of

the Town of Conway apphed for, received and expended.

ARTICLE 7. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Se-

lectmen to sell at their discretion at pubhc auction real estate in the

Town to which the Town has title by Tax Collector's deed, any such

real estate to be sold and conveyed on or before December 31, 1976.

ARTICLE 8. To see if the Town will vote to rescind author-

ity previously granted to issue long term bonds or notes in the amount
of $470,000.00 for construction of a steel and concrete bridge at

Swift River. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 9. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate the sum of $200.00 for the Mt. Washington Valley Public

Service Covincil. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 10. To see if the Town wishes to exclude from the

plan providing Old Age, Survivors, Disabihty and Health Insurance

service in any class or classes of positions of election oflBcials or elec-

tion workers for a calendar quarter in which the remuneration paid for

each service is less than $50.00. Recommended by the Budget Com-
mittee.

ARTICLE 11. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

Selectmen to take such action on behalf of the Town as may be nec-

essary or convenient with respect to cable television franchises, fees

and conditions thereon pursuant to RSA Chapter 53c. Recommended
by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate the simi of $5,000.00 in 1976 and thereafter annually for

the next three years, such fimds to be designated as a capital reserve

for oflBce accounting equipment and to be held in the custody and
under the control of the Trustees of Trust Funds and, further, to au-

thorize the Selectmen to expend such funds as are currently on hand
commencing on April 1, 1977. Recommended by the Budget Com-
mittee.

ARTICLE 13. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

New Hampshire Housing Commission to operate within the Town of

Conway by adopting the following resolution pursuant to the provi-

sions of Chapter 204-A of the New Hampshire Revised Statutes An-
notated and the provision of Section 8 of the U. S. Housing Act of

1937, as amended.

WHEREAS, that there continues to exist within the state a se-

rious shortage of safe and sanitary dwelling accommodations at rents

which elderly and low income persons can afford, and that such per-

sons are forced to occupy sub-standard dwelling accommodations; and



WHEREAS, the General Couit of the State of New Hampshire
has enacted Chapter 204-A of the New Hampshire Revised Statutes

Annotated estabhshing the New Hampshire Housing Commission; and

WHEREAS, RSA 204-A: 9 provides that in a municipahty where
there is no local housing authority operating, the Commission shall not
operate without the consent of the governing body of a mimicipality;

and

WHEREAS, said RSA 204-A: 9 provides that consent of the gov-
erning body must be given for each project; and

WHEREAS, under the provisions of Section 8 of the U. S. Hous-
ing Act of 1937, as amended, the United States of America, acting

through the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development, is au-

thorized to enter into annual contributions contracts with public hous-
ing agencies pursuant to which such agencies may enter into contracts

to make assistance payments to owners;

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the Annual Town Meet-
ing of the Town of Conway, Coiinty of Carroll, State of New Hamp-
shire, as follows: That the New Hampshire Housing Commission be
and is authorized to operate in the Town of Conway. That said New
Hampshire Housing Commission is authorized to sponsor a project,

under Section 8 of the U. S. Housing Act of 1937, as amended, for

any of the following dwelling accommodations or a combination there-

of: (a) existing standard housing twenty dwelling tmits; (b) rehabil-

itated housing twenty dwelling units; (c) newly constructed housing

ten dwelling units; the total amount of the foregoing not to exceed fifty

dwelling tmits. The total dwelling number of dwelling units authorized

by this and all previous authorizations shall not exceed fifty dwelling

units.

ARTICLE 14. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen

to set aside the sum of $5,000 toward a Capital Reserve Fund for

erosion and sediment control from any cash surplus that may exist at

the end of each year, said authorization to start in the current year.

Agreeable to a petition signed by Kenneth Dole. Submitted without

recommendation by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 15. To see if the Town will vote to raise and api^ro-

priate the sum of $1,500 for the White Mountain Regions Association.

Agreeable to a petition signed by Daniel S. Jones. Recommended by
the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 16. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate the sum of $1,000 (One Thousand Dollars) to help defray

the expenses of the Water Safety Program as carried out by the Con-

way Chapter of the American Red Cross. Agreeable to a petition sign-

ed by George W. Reny. Recommended by the Budget Committee.
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ARTICLE 17. To see if the Town of Conway will vote to raise

and appropriate the sum of $1,020.00 towards the support of the

North Conway Child and Youth project. (C-Y Project). This sum to

be used as rent for clinic and oflBce space. Agreeable to a petition

signed by Joan Whetton. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 18. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate the sum of six thousand dollars ($6,000.00) for the pur-

chase of Air Compressor Equipment for use by all Fire Departments
within the Town of Conway. Agreeable to a petition signed by Fran-

cis Deasy. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 19. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate the sum of six thousand seven hundred sixty dollars

($6,760.00) for the purchase of mobile radios for the Town Ambu-
lances, and to apply for reimbursement of this expenditure from any
available source. Agreeable to a petition signed by Francis Deasy.

Submitted without recommendation by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 20. To see if the Town of Conway will vote to raise

and appropriate the sum of $12,000.00 for the Memorial Hospital,

North Conway, New Hampshire. Agreeable to a petition signed by C.

Beach Powell. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 21. To see if the Town of Conway will raise the

sum of $6,084.10 for the Home Health Agency, the said sum being

$1.10 per person and authorize withdrawal of that simi from the Rev-

enue Sharing Fund established under provisions of State and Local

Assistance Act of 1972. Agreeable to a petition signed by John H.

Small. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 22. To see if the Town will raise and appropriate

the sum of $3,061.30 to assist the Carroll Coxmty Mental Health Serv-

ice, Inc., 1976. Agreeable to a petition signed by Pamela T. Fisher.

Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 23. To see if the Town of Conway will vote to

raise and appropriate the sum of $2,000.00 for day care. Agreeable to

a petition signed by Janet Hounsell. Recommended by the Budget
Committee.

ARTICLE 24. To see if the Town will vote to amend the 1974

Flood Plain Ordinance by adding to the end thereof the following:
"— except Municipal or School District facilities." Agreeable to a pe-

tition signed by Chester B. Lucy.



ARTICLE 25. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

propriate $100.00 to defray expenses inciured by the Saco River

Steering Committee to continue its efforts to diaw up, in cooperation

with other towns in the valley, an overall plan for future use and regu-

lation of the Saco River and major tributaries in Conway. Agreeable

to a petition signed by Thomas S. Deans. Recommended by the Bud-

get Committee.

ARTICLE 26. To see if the Town of Conway will vote to raise

and appropriate the sum of $14,000.00 to assist the Conway Village

Recreation Commission and the North Conway Community Center;

$7,000 to Conway Village Recreation Conmiission and $7,000 to the

North Conway Community Center. Said sums to be allocated to the

Conway Village Recreation Commission and to the Board of Direc-

tors, North Conway Community Center. Agreeable to a petition sign-

ed by Barbara S. Leighton. Recommended by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 27. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of $3,000.00 to be divided between the Chambers of

Commerce in both Conway and the Mount Washington Valley, with

$1,500.00 going to the Conway Chamber of Commerce and $1,500.00

going to the Moimt Washington Valley Chamber of Commerce.
Agreeable to a petition signed by

J.
Leo Milotte, Jr. Recommended by

the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 28. To authorize the Selectmen to act in behalf of

the Town for the purpose of allocating fimds received by the Town
from the Cable Television Franchise payments to Kennett High
School. These funds to be used to provide TV studio equipment for

the school. Agreeable to a petition signed by Charles Toor. Submit-

ted without recommendation by the Budget Committee.

ARTICLE 29. To see if the Town will vote to amend the flood

plain ordinance adopted in 1974 by striking out the words beginning

"(including the land flooded. . .") and adding "as defined by the

Flood Hazard Analysis Map of Conway, N. H., prepared by the Soil

Conservation Service in 1974, or on fiiUed land on the flood plain,

publlic school builldings shall be exempted from this prohibition on
the condition that they meet the requirements of Section 1910.3(b) of

the National Flood Insurance Program, including, but not limited to,

use of building materials resistant to flood damage and construction

methods that minimize flood damage. This ordinance shall take prece-

dence oer any conflicting and less restrictive local laws, codes or ordi-

nances." Agreable to a petition signed by Kenneth Dole.

ARTICLE 30. To see if the Town will vote to raise and ap-

10



propriate the sum o£ $2,500 to finance enforcement of the "Conway
Leash Ordinance." Submitted without recommendation by the Budget
Committee.

ARTICLE 31. To act upon any other business that may legally

come before said meeting.

Given under our hands and seal at Center Conway, New Hamp-
shire, this 5th day of February, 1976.

ROBERT B. DICKSON
HARVEY C. BLAKE
HERBERT E. HALL, JR.

Selectmen, Town of Conway

A true copy Attest:

JOHN D. STEVENS
Justice of the Peace

We hereby certify that we posted a like copy of the within War-
rant of February 9th, 1976, at the post oflBces at Conway, North Con-
way and Center Conway, and at the Town Hall at Center Conway and
at the Kennett High Schol Auditorium, the place of meeting, all public

places within the said Town of Conway.

ROBERT B. DICKSON
HARVEY C. BLAKE
HERBERT E. HALL, JR.

Selectmen Town of Conway

State of New Hampshire

CARROLL, SS

Personally appeared ROBERT B. DICKSON, HARVEY C.

BLAKE and HERBERT E. HALL, JR., Selectmen, To^^^l of Conway,
New Hampshire, and made oath that the foregoing certificate by
them is true, before me,

JOHN D. STEVENS
Justice of the Peace
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BUDGET OF THE TOWN OF CONWAY, N. H.
ESTIMATES of REVENUE & EXPENDITURES for the ENSUING YEAR

JANUARY 1, 1976 TO DECEMBER 31, 1976

AND APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE PREVIOUS FISCAL YEAR
Budget Conunittee

Without

^

,

Recom-
SECTION I priations mended mendation

General Government:
Town oflBcers' salaries

Town oflBcers' expenses

Town oflBce expenses

Election and registration expenses

District Court expenses

Town hall and other town buildings

Retirement and social security

Assessing and perambulation

Protection of Persons & Property

Police department

Fire department

Care of trees

Insurance

Planning board

Conservation commission
Damages and legal expenses

Civil defense

Health Department
Health oflBcer and ambulance service

Vital statistics

Town dump
Highways and Bridges

Highway department

Class IV urban
Town road aid

Highway subsidy

Libraries

Conway and Center Conway libraries

Public Welfare
Town poor and soldiers' aid

Old age assistance

Patriotic Purposes

Memorial Day
Recreation

Parks and playgrotmds

Debt Service

Principal — Long term bonds

1975



Interest — Long term bonds



Revenue sharing 149,730 149,730 80,000

Total revenues from all sources

(except property taxes)

Amount to be raised by taxes

(Exclusive of county and school tax)

Total Revenues

SECTION m
1975 Special Articles

Lucy Brook bridge

Home Health Agency
Survey of streets

Conway leash ordinance

North Conway Day Care Center

Water Safety Program
White Mountain Region Assn.

Dry hydrants

Memorial Hospital

Conway Village Recreation Center

North Conway Community Center

Colbath, Cottage and Kennett Streets

Carroll County Mental Health

Saco River Steering Committee
Conway Chamber of Conunerce
Mt. Washington Valley Chamber
Memorial Day

Total

1976 Special Articles

Police station 105,300

Monitoring & communications eqmpment, etc. 4,530

Mt. Washington Valley PubHc Service Council 200

Capital reserve fund for oflSce accounting

equipment 5,000

Capital reserve fimd for erosion and
sediment control

14

$666,771 $



White Mountain Regions Association

Water Safety Program

North Conway Child & Youth Project

Air compressor equipment/fire departments

Mobile radios for town ambulances

Memorial Hospital

Home Health Agency

Carroll Coimty Mental Health

Day Care

Saco River Steering Committee

Conway Village Recreation Commission &
North Conway Community Center

Conway Chamber of Commerce &
Mt. Washington Valley Chamber

Dog ordinance enforcement

TOTAL

1,500

1,000

1,020

6,000

12,000

6,084

3,061

2,000

100

14,000

3,000

6,760

2,500

$164,695 $ 14,260

ROBERT PORTER, Chr.

ELEANOR PERKINS
GLENN MERROW
MARGARET B. FENNELL
DORCAS H. DEANS
DONALD A. TRIMBLE
WOODROW ALLARD

LINCOLN BERRY
HELEN BUMSTEAD
RICHARD A. DAVIDSON
CHARLES D. IRISH

JAMES HUTCHINS
HAROLD WENTWORTH
ROBERT B. DICKSON

Budget Committee
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SELECTMEN'S REPORT
As you look through this year's Annual Report, you will notice a

few changes. These have been made in an attempt to eliminate some
repetition and to enhance the clarity and usefulness of the report.

The Town of Conway is in sound fiscal condition. Unlike some
other towns and cities, and even some states and the Federal Govern-
ment, we have a balanced budget and a modest surplus rather than a

deficit for 1975. This has been achieved despite continued inflation

and rising costs for services and materials. As a result of fiscal restraint

by the voters, plus some increased valuation, we were able to reduce

the tax rate by one dollar per thousand of assessed valuation while

maintaining essential services and keeping our plant and equipment
up-to-date and in repair. Our efforts in this respect continue.

We were fortunate this year in obtaining the services of Plodzik

and Sanderson, Accountants and Auditors, As of this date, they have
completed an audit of the Town as of December 31, 1973, and De-
cember 31, 1974. This audit is available at the Town Offices for any
and all to inspect. Contained in this report you will find their letter of

transmittal which, among other things, shows a surplus as at Decem-
ber 31, 1974, of $322,666.00. You will also note that increases in cur-

rent surplus are primarily the result of net budget surpluses, some of

which have been utihzed to reduce the tax rate.

While improvements have been made in our record keeping,

much is left to be done. Right now, for example, we are at a point

where we are too large for the hand posting system currently in effect

and too small to warrant installation of a mechanical or electronic sys-

tem, the cost of which is substantial. However, studies are now under
way to determine the feasibihty and economics of such a system for a

future year.

Ehiring the comse of this past year, we met with the Budget
Committee on several occasions in an effort to keep them and you
abreast of our activities and to ehcit their advice. In early July we
presented them with six months' figures on revenues and expenditures.

At that time, we also discussed with them the possibifity of having all

Town vehicles maintained and repaired by Town employees at the

Town Garage. Our studies to date indicate that the saving achieved
would not offset the capital expenditures required for an addition to

the present building, the installation of some rather expensive equip-

ment and the hiring of additional personnel.

A cost accounting system has been started in the highway de-

partment primarily for the purpose of finding out whether or not we
are using the right equipment on a particular job and also whether or

not the equipment we use is being used properly. We are attempting

to extend the life of our equipment from an average of five years to an

average of six years and we want to know if this will result in a sav-

ing. The downtime plus costs of labor and parts on a particular piece

16



of equipment will help tell us this. We are also experimenting with
some lighter vehicles. If these vehicles can do their assigned jobs

properly, it will result in a savings; as the capital cost and cost of parts

and repairs are substantially less on these vehicles than on the larger

ones.

The Movmt Washington Valley Pubhc Service Council has con-

tinued its efiForts over the past year to reach a feasible solution to our

solid waste disposal problems. At the moment, however, no solution

has been reached and our incinerator, which has been the subject of

some criticism both locally and by the State Air Pollution Control

Commission, continues to operate at a cost of about one dollar per ton

of waste processed. This contrasts vvdth costs of five dollars or more
per ton for landfill, recycling or more sophisticated incineration, plus

their additional capital costs of about half a miUion dollars. We are

continuing our negotiations with the State authorities and the Federal

Government to permit us to enlarge and improve this facility to meet
our needs in the immediate future and at the same time reduce air

pollution. Unfortimately, we must report that our efforts have not as

yet been successful. While the State has been cooperative, the Envi-

ronmental Protection Agency, which we think has set unrealistic

standards for communities such as oiurs, has not.

Another experiment is under way on which we have had both

favorable and xmfavorable comment. This involves the substantial re-

duction of salt and calcium chloride content in the sand used on our

highways during the winteitime and the use of automatic sanding

equipment, which enables us to get a more even spread over a greater

aiea with less manpower. Obviously, this leaner mixture does not have
the melting capacity of the richer mixture, so that we do not have
bare roads as quickly. However, your cars and trucks probably won't

rust as fast.

Highway drainage continues to be a problem. Last year fomteen
catch basins and thirty-five himdred feet of culvert were installed at

various locations throughout the Town. There is still much to be done
in this area and we are proceeding with it as fast as time and money
permit.

During the course of the year we met periodically with the PoUce
Commissioners and the Chief of Pohce in an attempt to coordinate oin
activities. This open communication has been helpful and, by and
large, successful in achieving the desired results within the framework
in which we must operate.

In order to assist the unemployed in our immediate area, we have
made Tovvti facilities available to the New Hampshire Department of

Employment Security for the disbm-sement of imemployment com-
pensation. Since we have to heat, hght and clean these facihties, we
have charged the State rent to cover our costs. We intend to continue

this program as long as the need persists.

In March of 1972, the Town Meeting passed a Sign Ordinance.
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Since then, every known violator has been cited and over ninety per

cent have willingly complied. However, there are several who have

not; and so, as a last resort, action was commenced against three of

them. A default judgment was obtained against one, and action is

pending against the other two.

Edward J. Cravedi, Town Clerk and Tax Collector, retired on
October 1, 1975, after serving the Town in these capacities for nine

years. During his last year in oflBce, he also acted as president of the

New Hampshire Tax Collectors Association. Eddie's dedication to his

job and his service to the people of the Town will be long remember-
ed. John D. Stevens was appointed to fill the remainder of Eddie's

term.

What do we look for in 1976? Our plans are directed at pmsuing
sound and prudent policies for the continued growth of the Town.
Our budget requests for this year include replacement of the current

police station, which is antiquated and inadequate, with a new facihty

located on the present site of the Porter Office Machines Corp, The
cost of the proposed new police station will be approximately $105,-

300.00. Last year a similar proposal was presented to the voters at a

cost of $190,000.00, which is $84,700.00 over the present proposal.

The reduction in cost comes about as a result of careful planning and
negotiation on the part of each of those involved in this project. We
hope that by utilizing $80,000.00 of anticipated revenue sharing

monies, we can complete this project without materially affecting our

current tax rate. This will require continued fiscal restraint on the part

of all of us.

Within the budget itself is a requested appropriation for the ren-

ovation of our District Court. This facility, which is also used for other

pubUc gatherings, is in need of repair and refurbishing so that we may
continue to have a District Court in the Town.

The Selectmen meet regularly every Thtusday at 1:30 p.m. at

the Town Offices and at other times when the need arises. These meet-

ings are open to the press and the public. We have been fortunate in

having reporters from The Carroll County Independent, The Report-

er, and The Manchester Union Leader attend each of our meetings to

report our progress, successes and failures. We look forward to their

continued attendance at these meetings.

The Town officers and employees are here to serve you. That is

our purpose and our duty. If you have complaints, we cannot act upon
them tmless we learn about them. If you have constructive sugges-

tions, we cannot implement them unless we learn of them.

In conclusion, our thanks to the other Town officers, boards, and
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commissions, and particularly the Town employees, for their continued

cooperation and assistance.

ROBERT B. DICKSON, Chairman
HARVEY C. BLAKE
HERBERT E. HALL, JR.

Board of Selectmen

INVENTORY
Land - Improved and Unimproved $14,742,725.00

Buildings 36,168,875.00

Factory buildings 1,239,900.00

Public Utihties - electric 981,400.00

House Trailers, Mobile Homes and Travel

Trailers assessed as personal property, 275 1,062,045.00

Boats and launches, 21 5,000.00

Total Valuation before Exemptions Allowed $54,199,945.00

Blind exemptions, 4 20,000.00

Elderly exemptions, 128 313,600.00

Total exemptions allowed 333,600.00

NET VALUATION on which tax rate is

computed $53,866,345.00

1975 APPROPRIATIONS AND REVENUES
Total Town Appropriations

(Including Special Articles) $1,067,561.00

Less Revenue and Credits 640,770.00

Equals Net Town Appropriations 426,791.00

Net School Appropriations $1,239,508.00

County Tax Assessment 133,921.00

Total (Town, School and County) $1,800,220.00

Total Business Profits Tax Reimbursement 106,861.00

War Service Tax Credits 28,400.00

Overlay 24,733.00

Property Taxes to be Raised $1,746,493.00

TAX RATES
1973 1974 1975

Municipal $ .73 $ .89 $ .84

County .18 .14 .24

School 2.29 2.32 2.17

3.20 3.35 3.25

Conway Village Fire District .78 .86 1.01

Center Conway Fire Precinct .19 .37 .24

Center Conway Lighting Precinct .12 .11 .15

East Conway Fire Precinct .14 .13 .15

North Conway Lighting Precinct .16 .19 .08
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Comparative Statement Of Appropriations and Expenditures

Appropriations Appropriations
Forwarded 1975
from 1974

General Government:

Town OflBcers' Salaries

Town Officers' Expenses
Office Expenses
Election & Registration

District Court Expenses
Town Hall & Buildings Maint.
Assessing & Tax Map Maint.

Protection of Persons & Property:

Police Dept.
Fire Dept.
Care of Trees
Planning & Zoning
Insurance
Civil Defense
Conservation Commission

Health and Sanitation:

Health Dept.
Vital Statistics

Town Dump & Incinerator

Health Assoc. & Agencies

Highways and Bridges:

Town Road Aid
Class IV Urban
Town Maintenance

Libraries:

Pubho Welfare:

Old Age Assistance
Tovra Poor
Veterans' Aid

Patriotio Purposes:

Memorial Day 575

Recreation

:

Parks & Playgrounds 2660
Water Safety Program 1000
Recreation Commission 12000

Unclassified:

Damages & Legal Expenses 550 2650
Advertising & Regional Assoc. 4500
Retirement & S. S. 3401 34390
Bicentennial Celebration 8000
Central Mimicipal Facihty Study 500
Disaster ReUef Act Funds

Emergency Employment Act Funds 891
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Receipts Total
Reimbursements Amoimt

Transfers Available



Appropriations Appropriations
Forwarded 1975
from 1974

Debt Service:

Tax Anticipation Notes 18000
Long Term Debt 1100
Bond Anticipation Notes 7410
Saving Account Interest 50

Principal of Debt:

Bonded Debt 26000

Capital Outlay:

New Equipmemnt 13396
Dry Hydrants 170 6500
Swih River Bridge Construction 5413
Payments to Capital Reserve Funds 43985
Survey of Street 46889
Mt. Washington Valley Incinerator

Capital Reserve Fimd

Water Supply Ponds 2030
East Conway Flood Contiol 1000
Road Construction 797
Saco River Steering Committee
Lucy Brook Bridge
Leash Law
North Conway Day Care
Memorial Hospital
Carroll Coimty Mental Health
Colbadi, Cottage & Kennett Street Drainage

Total a/c Town Appropriations:

Payments to Other Governmental EMvisions:

School District Tax
County Tax
Precinct Tax
Overlay (Tax Abatements & Refunds)

Totals $71783 $ 2483659



Receipts Total Expendi-

Redmbursements Amount tures

Transfers Available 1975 Balances
Unexpended Overdrafts

Encum-
brance

Forwarded
to 1976

13840
15

18000
1100

21250
65

17774
525

20202
15

226
575
1048
50

26000 26000



General Expenses of Administration

TOWN OFFICERS' SALARIES

Appropriation Expenditures Budget
1975 1975 1976

Selectmen $ 4,500.00 $ 4,384.06 $ 4,500.00

Town Clerk and Tax



TOWN OFFICE EXPENSE

Salaries $23,000.00 $22,980.00 $24,500.00
Supplies



Equipment
Electricity and Heating

Repairs and Improvements

50.00



Accrued Liability

Administrative Costs

Total

Unexpended

6,600.00 6,576.00 6,600.00

490.00 328.78 500.00

$34,390.00 $34,066.27 $37,500.00

323.73

Assessor

Tax Map Maintenance

Computer Service

Perambulation of Town Lines

Total

Reimbursement

Unexpended

$34,390.00 $34,390.00

ASSESSING
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976

$ 8,500.00 $ 8,500.00 $ 8,500.00

2,000.00 2,043.09 2,300.00

2,00.00 2,082.26 2,000.00

75.00 75.00

$12,575.00 $12,625.35 $12,875.00

307.45

$12,882.45

257.10



Gas, Oa and Tires 11,000.00 11,426.56 12,500.00

Other - Criuser Equip. 400.00 393.19 400.00

Sub-Total $24,300.00 $26,899.19 $31,600.00

Equipment and Supplies:

Equipment and Supplies $ 2,848.00 $ 4,794.87 $ 2,500.00

Uniforms 2,846.00 3,047.02 3,200.00

Uniform Maintenance 400.00 596.25 500.00

Sub-Total

Office Maintenance:

Cleaning

Supplies

Miscellaneous



Fire Warden Bills

Telephone for Fire Warden
Supplies

Town Tanker

Total

Reimbursements from State



Town OfiBcers' Liability

Total

Reimbursement

490.00

$30,102.50 $27,897.11 $37,400.00

289.33

Unexpended
$30,391.83

2,494.72

$30,391.83 $30,391.83

DAMAGES AND LEGAL EXPENSES
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976

Legal Fees

Recording



Health Officer 500.00 500.00 500.00

Total

Unexpended
$22,190.01 $21,967.70 $24,300.00

222.31

$22,190.01 $22,190.01

VITAL STATISTICS
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Births, Deaths and Marriages $ 300.00 $ 296.75 $ 250.00

Total

Unexpended
$ 300.00 $ 296.75 $

3.25

250.00

$ 300.00 $ 300.00

TOWN DUMP
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Labor



Garage Expenses

Equipment and Supplies

Telephone

Sub-Total

Highway Expenses

:

Supplies

Culverts, Catch Basins

Electricity

Hired Equipment
Sand and Gravel

Asphalt

Salt and Calcium Chloride

Radio Repair

Highway Credit for Work

Sub-Total

Total

1974 Carry/over for Asphalt

Reimbursemen ts

Unexpended

$ 2,100.00 $ 2,054.19 $ 3,850.00

700.00 489.50 600.00

$ 2,800.00 $ 2,543.69 $ 4,450.00

$ 2,250.00 $ 2,091.02 $ 3,050.00

3,500.00 2,991.09 4,500.00

425.00 685.88 650.00

4,000.00 3,952.95 4,000.00

1,500.00 276.40 1,000.00

21,000.00 25,303.35 21,000.00

15,000.00 14,913.26 18,000.00

500.00

(1,387.62)

$43,675.00 $48,826.33 $52,700.00

195,913.80 197,475.44 216,850.00

2,805.00

3,878.42

$202,597.22

5,121.78

202,597.22 202,597.22

CLASS IV URBAN

Appropriation Expenditures Budget
1975 1975 1976

State of New Hampshire $13,840.00 $13,840.00 $

Total $13,840.00 $13,840.00 $

TOWN ROAD AID

State of New Hampshire $12,974.84 $ 1,511.11 $ 1,514.00

Total $12,974.84 $ 1,511.11 $ 1,514.00

HIGHWAY SUBSIDY

Asphalt Program $31,917.76 $ »" $30,963.00

Total $31,917.76 $ $30,963.00

'6920 Raised Under Bonds and Notes

'"Applied Under Highway Expenses
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LIBRARIES
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Conway Public Library $18,610.00 $18,610.00 $21,485.00

Total $18,610.00 $18,610.00 $21,485.00

TOWN POOR AND SOLDIERS' AID
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Food and Household Necessities $ $ 1,259.77 $

Rent and Shelter 1,037.50

Utihties 115.39

Medical 138.75

Board and Care 1,908.94

Other 393.13

Total $20,000.00 $ 5,853.48 $15,000.00

Reimbursements 139.77

$20,139.77

Unexpended 14,286.29

$20,139.77 $20,139.77

OLD AGE ASSISTANCE
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
State of New Hampshire $10,000.00 $ 9,359.95 $15,000.00

Total $10,000.00 $ 9,359.95 $15,000.00

Unexpended 640.05

$10,000.00 $10,000.00

MEMORML DAY
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Ralph W. Shirley Post No. 46 $ 165.00 $ 165.00 $ 165.00

American Legion Post No. 95 250.00 250.00 250.00

Center Conway Cemetery Assn. 25.00 25.00 25.00

Total $ 440.00 $ 440.00 $ 440.00

PARKS AND PLAYGROUNDS
Appropriation Expenditures Budget

1975 1975 1976
Washington Street Park $ 300.00 $ 300.00 $ 300.00

Schouler Park 400.00 400.00 400.00
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Redstone Park

Ck>nway Lake Beach
Davis Park

Flags

Total

Unexpended

85.00



1 9 Ft. Fisher Plow 500.00

Radios 8,500.00

Total $13,396.00 $12,170.24 $36,000.00

Unexpended 1,225.76

$13,396.00 $13,396.00

CAPITAL RESERVE FOR SURVEY OF
STREETS AND TAX MAPS

Appropriation Expenditures Budget
1975 1975 1976

Surveying $ $53,164.30 $

Supplies 4,295.55

Total $ 5,000.00 $57,459.85 $

1975 Carry/ over 46,889.00

Reimbursement 5,570.85

$57,459.85 $57,459.85

MT. WASHINGTON VALLEY CAPITAL RESERVE FUND

Appropriation Expenditures Budget
1975 1975 1976

Capital Replacement $ 8,984.94 $14,942.56 $ 8,724.94

$ 8,984.94 $14,942.56 $ 8,724.94

Reimbursement 5,957.62

$14,942.56 $14,942.56
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Financial Report

ASSETS
Cash — North Conway Bank

N.E.M.N.B.
Carroll County Trust Co. P/R Acct.



LIABILITIES

Accounts Owed by the Town:

Bills Outstanding $ 20,163.60

Unexpended Balances of Special Articles:

Lucy Brook Bridge 14,211.23

Conway Leash Law 828.66

Dry Hydrants 356.40

Colbath, Cottage & Kennett Drainage 1,171.16

Saco River Steering Committee 32.44

Mt. Wash. Valley Public Service 313.19

East Conway Flood Control 1,000.00

Central Municipal Facility Study 500.00

Bicentennial 6,500.00

Water Supply for Rural Fire Suppression 14.50

$ 24,927.58

Unexpended Revenue Sharing Funds 6,974.84

Performance Guarantee (Bond) Deposits 4,997.29

Due to State:

School District - Tax Payable 639,508.08

Other Liabilities:

Police - Federal & State Grants 160.19

Conservation Commission 10.00

Total Accovmts Owed by the Town $ 696,741.58

State and Town Joint Highway Construction Accounts:

I.R.A. 462.32

Capital Reserve Funds 29,962.13

Total LiabiUties 727,166.03

Current Surplus (Excess of

Assets over LiabiUties) 445,227.77

Grand Total $1,172,393.80
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General Fund

COMPARATIVE STATEMENT OF ESTIMATED
AND ACTUAL REVENUES

DECEMBER 31, 1975

Revenues

SOURCE Estimated Actual Excess Deficit

Taxes

Current Year:

Property Taxes $1,746,102.00 $1,870,563.00 $124,461.00
Resident Taxes 31,150.00 31,150.00
Yield Taxes 3,011.00 3,614.00 603.00
Nat'l. Bank Stock 1,000.00 1,726.00 726.00
Prior Years: (Added Taxes)

Property Taxes 13,581.00 13,581.00
Resident Taxes 1,490.00 1,490.00
Interest on Taxes

and Deposits 9,000.00 13,855.00 4,855.00
From State of New Hampshire:
Interest and

Dividends Tax



Dog Licenses



Treasurer's Report

GENERAL FUND

Balance January 1, 1975 $ 191,971.22

Receipts for year 3,356,939.02

$3,755,910.24

Expenditures for year 3,018,077.17

$ 737,833.07

Balance Statement

Balance North Conway Bank 270,655.44

Checks Outstanding 195,701,88

$74,953.56

Deposits in Transit 62,869.51

137,823.07

Investments 600,000.00

$ 737,833.07

FEDERAL REVENUE SHARING ACCOUNT

Balance - January 1, 1975 $ 3,964.46

Receipts for year

Interest from investments $ 4,063.21

U. S. Government 83,567.00

Investment Principal 24,280.17

Investment Principal 40,000.00

$151,910.38

155,874.84

Expenditures to General Fund 149,730.00

Balance December 31, 1975 6,144.84

40



PLODZIK AND SANDERSON
ACCOUNTANTS and AUDITORS

Kearsarge Buildings

5 South State Street

Concord, N. H. 03301
603-225-6996

TOWN OF CONWAY
LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

October 31, 1975

Board of Selectmen

Town of Conway
Conway, New Hampshire 03818

Gentlemen:

The audit report covering our examination of the books and rec-

ords of the Town of Conway for the fiscal years ended December 31,

1973 and December 31, 1974 is enclosed. Exhibits as hereafter listed

are included as part of the report.

One copy of the audit report must be given to the Town Clerk

for retention as part of the permanent town records.

SCOPE OF AUDIT
Included in the examination and audit were the accounts and rec-

ords of the Board of Selectmen, Treasmrer, Tax Collector, Town Clerk,

District Court, Public Library, and Trustees of Trust Fimds.

FINANCIAL INFORMATION

GENERAL FUND:

Comparative Balance Sheets (Exhibits 1 and 25)

Comparative balance sheets which disclose the financial condition

of the General Fund as of December 31, 1973 and December 31,

1974, are presented in Exhibits 1 and 25. As indicated therein, the

Town had a current surplus of $261,005 at December 31, 1973 and
$322,666 at December 31, 1974.

Analysis of Change in Current Financial Condition: (Exhibits 2 and 26)
Statements showing an analysis of the factors which caused the

change in current financial condition of the Town during the fiscal

years ended December 31, 1973 and December 31, 1974, are pre-

sented in Exhibits 2 and 26 respectively.
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The factors which caused the increase of 53,464 in current sur-

plus in 1973, from $207,541 at December 31, 1972 to $261,005 at

December 31, 1973, were as follows:

Increases in Ciunrent Surplus:

Net Budget Surplus (Exhibit 4) $156,494.00

Accounts Payable Adjustment 968.00

Tax Collectors' Excess Credits (Net) 303.00

$157,765.00

Decreases in Current Surplus:

Surplus Used To Reduce Tax Rate $100,000.00

Tax Liens Transferred To Tax Deeds 2,393.00

Accounts Receivable Adjustment 1,908.00

104,301.00

Net Increase in Current Surplus $ 53,464.00

The factors which caused the increase of $61,661 in current sur-

plus in 1974, from $261,005 at December 31, 1973 to $322,666 at

December 31, 1974, were as follows:

Ino-eases in Current Surplus:

Net Budget Surplus (Exhibit 28) $136,306.00

Decrease in Accounts Payable 629.00

$136,935.00

Decreases in Current Surplus:

Surplus Used to Reduce Tax Rate $ 73,000.00

Tax Liens Transferred To Tax Deeds 2,274.00

$ 75,274.00

Net Increase in Current Surplus $ 61,661.00

Comparative Statements of Appropriations and Expenditures — Estim-

ated and Actual Revenues: (Exhibits 3 and 4; 27 and 28)

Comparative statements of appropriations and expenditures, es-

timated and actual revenues for the fiscal years ended December 31,

1973 and December 31, 1974, are presented in Exhibits 3 and 4; and
27 and 28.

As indicated in Exhibit 4, a revenue surplus of $112,679, plus a

net imexpended balance of appropriations of $43,815, resulted in a

net budget surplvis of $156,494 in 1973. As disclosed in Exhibit 28, a

42



revenue surplus of $87,925, plus a net unexpended balance of appro-

priations of $48,381, resulted in a net budget surplus of $136,306 in

1974.

LONG-TERM INDEBTEDNESS:

Comparative Balance Sheets: (Exhibits 5 and 29)

Comparative balance sheets disclosing the outstanding long-term

indebtedness of the Town as of December 31, 1973 and December 31,

1974, are included in Exhibits 5 and 29. The outstanding long-term

debt amounted to $45,000 at December 31, 1973 and $460,000 at De-
cember 31, 1974. Commencing in 1974 the State of New Hampshire,

imder the T.R.A.-B Fund Program is to contribute $6,920 annually

over a ten year period towards the amortization of the Swift River

Bridge bonds.

Statements of Debt Service Requirements: (Exhibits 6 and 30)

Statements showing annual debt service requirements of principal

and interest as of December 31, 1973 and December 31, 1974, are

contained in Exhibits 6 and 30 respectively.

Capital Projects Fund:

Statements of Appropriations, Expenditures and Fund Balance:

(Exhibits 7 and 31)

Exhibits 7 and 31 contain statements showing the activity and the

fund balance of the Swift River Bridge construction appropriation for

the fiscal years 1973 and 1974. As of December 31, 1974 there were
long-term notes or bonds authorized — unissued totaling $470,00 as

a result of this project authorization; $895,000 has been authorized

and $425,000 in long-term bonds have been issued. If the project is

complete, the Town should vote to rescind the balance remaining on
this authorization.

TREASURER

General Fund:

Classified Statement of Receipts and Expenditures: (Exhibits 8

and 32)

Classified statements of receipts and expenditures for the fiscal

years ended December 31, 1973 and December 31, 1974, made up in

accordance with the uniform classification of accounts as prescribed

by the State of New Hampshire, are included in Exhibits 8 and 32.

Swift River Bridge Construction Fund: (Exhibit 33)

Statement of Account:

A statement of the cash transactions in the Swift River Bridge

Construction Fund account in 1974, is shown in Exhibit 33.
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Other Funds:

Statements of Account — Fiscal Years Ended December 31, 1973
and December 31, 1974:

Highway Bond Issue Fund (Exhibit 18)

Hubbard and Davis Public Forest Reserve Fund (Exhibits 19

and 43)

R. Maranville Cemetery Fund (Exhibits 20 and 44)

Civil Defense Fund (Exhibit 21)

Revenue Sharing Fund (Exhibits 23 and 46)

The above statements reflect the cash transactions in each fund
for the fiscal years ended December 31, 1973 and December 31, 1974.

COMMENTS

In the last audit report dated January 3, 1974, submitted by the

State of New Hampshire, Division of Mimicipal Accounting, there

were mentioned several areas in which the records maintained by the

Town were considered substandard. Commencing in 1974 and conti-

nuing in 1975, we have noted substantial improvements in the record

keeping functions of the Town and general compliance with the rec-

ommendations made in that report.

We do however, recommend that the Town consider the imple-

mentation of a mechanical accovmting system that would perform mul-

tiple accounting functions in a single operation, thereby eliminating

duplicate record keeping and facilitate monthly and year end reporting,

so essential for municipal operations of this type.

The provisions of Chapter 71-A, Section 21, require that this let-

ter of transmittal shall be published in the next annual report of the

Town. Publication of the Exhibits contained in this report, is optional

at the discretion of the Board of Selectmen.

We extend our thanks to the oflBcials and the office staflF of the

Town of Conway for their assistance during the course of the audit.

Very truly yours,

Stephen W. Plodzik

PLODZIK AND SANDERSON
Accountants and Auditors
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Town Clerk's Report

January 1, 1975 - December 31, 1975

DR. -

145 -



Tax Collector's Report

PLODZIK AND SANDERSON
Accountants and Auditors

Kearsarge Building

5 South State Street

Concord, N. H. 03301

603 225-6996

October 31, 1975

LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

Board of Selectmen

Town of Conway
Conway, New Hampshire 03818

Gentlemen:

Pursuant to your request and in accordance with R.S.A. Chapter

41, Section 36, we have examined the books, records and accounts of

Edward
J.

Cravedi, Tax Collector of the Town of Conway, New
Hampshire for the period Januaiy 1, 1975 to October 1, 1975 and
as a result of this examination submit the following Exhibits.

Exhibit A — Summary of Warrants for the Period

January 1, 1975 to October 1, 1975.

Exhibit B — Summary of Tax Sale Accounts for the

Period January 1, 1975 to October 1, 1975.

Verification of uncollected and unredeemed taxes was made by
mailing notices to delinquent taxpayers as indicated by the Tax Col-

lector's records. Consequently, the amoimts of uncollected and unre-

deemed taxes, as indicated in this report are subject to any changes

which may be necessitated by the return of verification notices.

Report To The Town Clerk:

The Town Clerk must be given a copy of tlie enclosed audit re-

ports for retention as part of the permanent Town Records.

Conclusion

:

The provisions of Chapter 71-A, Section 21, require that this let-

ter of transmittal shall be published in the next annual report of the

Town. Publication of the Exhibits contained in this report is optional

at the discretion of the Board of Selectmen.

We extend our thanks to the oflBcials of the Town of Conway for

their assistance during the course of the audit.

Very truly yoms,
Stephen W. Plodzik

PLODZIK AND SANDERSON
Accountants and Auditors
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EXHIBIT A
TOWN OF CONWAY

Edward
J.

Cravedi — Tax Collector

Summary of Warrants

Period January 1, 1975 to October 1, 1975

- DR.
Levies Of

1975 1974 1971

Uncollected Taxes — January 1, 1975:

Property Taxes $ $316,081.00

Resident Taxes 10,290.00

Yield Taxes 400.00

Taxes Committed To Collector:

Resident Taxes 31,150.00

National Bank Stock Taxes 1,685.00

Yield Taxes 3,614.00

Added Taxes:

Property Taxes 5,422.00 49.00

Resident Taxes 670.00 3,060.00

Interest Collected 13,855.00

Resident Tax Penalties Collected 963.00

Overpayments Refunded a/c Property Taxes 538.00

Advance Payments —
1975 Property Taxes 4,588.00

Total Debits



EXHIBIT B
TOWN OF CONWAY

Edward J.
Cravedi — Tax Collector

Summary of Tax Sale Accounts

Period January 1, 1975 to October 1, 1975

- DR. -

Levies of

1974 1973 1972 1971 1970

Unredeemed Taxes —
Jan. 1, 1975 $ $33,558.00 $7,786.00 $668.00 $160.00

Tax Sale

June 12, 1975 119,641.00

Interest and Costs Collected

After Sale 1,096.00 1,747.00 1,103.00 8.00

Oveipayment Refmided 143.00

Total Debits $120,737.00 $35,305.00 $9,032.00 $676.00 $160.00

-CR. -

Remittances To Treasmer:

Redemptions $ 52,897.00 $15,380.00 $5,728.00 $101.00 $ 81.00

Interest and
Costs 1,096.00 1,747.00 1,103.00 8.00

Deeded To Town 2,740.00 2,293.00 2,096.00 379.00

Abatements Allowed 717.00 174.00 105.00 188.00 79.00

Unredeemed Taxes —
Sept. 30, 1975 63,287.00 15,711.00

Total Credits $120,737.00 $35,305.00 $9,032.00 $676.00 $160.00

TOWN OF CONWAY
John D. Stevens — Tax Collector

Summary of Warrants

Period October 1, 1975 - December 31, 1975

Levy of 1975

-DR. -

Taxes Committed To Collector:

Property Taxes $1,870,563.00

Resident Taxes 19,320.00

National Bank Stock Taxes 41.00

Total Warrants



Resident Taxes 820.00

Overpayments During Year:

a/c Property Taxes 7,093.00

14,401.00

7093.00

Interest Collected

On Delinquent Property Taxes 174.00

Penalties Collected on Resident Taxes 33.00

Total Debits $1,913,224.00

- CR. -

Remittances To Treasurer:

Property Taxes $1,572,262.00

Resident Taxes 8,950.00

National Bank Stock Taxes 41.00

Yield Taxes 1,599.00

Interest Collected 174.00

Penalties on Resident Taxes 33.00

$1,583,059.00

Abatements Made During Year:

Property Taxes 20,840.00

Resident Taxes 410.00

21,250.00

Uncollected Taxes — December 31, 1975:

Property Taxes 298,135.00

Resident Taxes 10,780.00

308,915.00

Total Credits $1,913,224.00

TOWN OF CONWAY
John D. Stevens — Tax Collector

Summary of Warrants

Period October 1, 1975 - December 31, 1975

Levy Of 1974

-DR.

-

Uncollected Taxes As Of October 1, 1975:

Property Taxes $ 317.00

Resident Taxes 350.00

$ 667.00
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Added Taxes:



REPORT OF CONSERVATION COMMISSION

The year 1975 did not witness many newsworthy events or un-

usual activities. The Commission, however did have regular monthly
meetings and spent considerable time reviewing the progress it was
making on its plans for the properties already acquired for the Town
of Conway, and in working on plans for the long-range management
and development of these properties, as well as exercising its respons-

ibilities in the supervision and use of these properties.

The winter of 1974-75 saw considerable ski toming in the Whit-
aker Woods property which was enjoyed, by those availing themselves

of this opportunity, and there is an increasing amoimt of both sum-
mer and winter use and enjoyment of this piece of Town Property.

Kennett High School, as well as the Eastern Slope Ski Club use Whit-
aker Woods for training competition.

Davis Park in Conway was the scene of much use and activity

during the smnmer season. A plaque dedication in memory of James
Simonds is planned at this location for 1976.

The members of the Commission made an on-site inspection of

properties in June, including the Overlook property, Shedd Woods,
Shedd property adjoining the Saco River, and the Artist Falls Brook
area.

We were greatly concerned and disturbed by the condition still

existing in the once-beautiful Artist Falls area and voiced our dissat-

isfaction to the Special Board in Concord that nothing had been
done to enforce the order of October, 1974, issued by the Special

Board. Copies of our correspondence were sent to Governor Thomson,
town representatives, members of the Governor's Council and the

State Senator. Another communication has since been sent to aU these

parties, again requesting that we wish action taken to enforce the or-

ders issued by the Special Board to restore the damaged areas. We
will continue to use our efforts to bring about a workable adjustment

of as much of the damaged as is now feasible.

A number of applications for Dredging and Filling were present-

ed to the Cormnission and acted upon. Easements requested by the

Public Service Company of New Hampshire were reviewed and in all

cases an on-site inspection of the proposed locations for placement of

utility poles was made by a member of the Commission.
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The Commission was represented at a Public hearing held rela-

tive to the removal of trees along Route 16-302 in North Conway,
and voiced its objection to the indescriminate removal of these trees,

a number of which would be cut from the Shedd Woods property.

On September 16, the Chairman of the Commission attended a

public hearing held in Concord, N. H, relative to the application for

Dredging and Filling presented by the Beys on Conway Lake. The
original appHcation was not approved and a modified plan was subse-

quendy submitted which was approved, on the basis of using hand
tools only. Several on-site inspections have been made of this work as

it was carried on to see that the actual work complied with the ap-

plication as submitted.

The November meeting was attended by Arthur G. Dodge, Jr. for

the purpose of presenting and discussing his "Land Use Analysis and
Recommendations" for the Whitaker Woods and Pudding Pond areas,

and the meeting was dedicated to reviewdng these plans and consider-

ing the promulgation of suitable flora and fauna for these properties.

The Conservation Commission wishes to Thank all users for the

fine cooperation that is being exercised in the multiple use of these

Town Properties.

Respectfully submitted,

Frances Kennett

Liberty Santa Maria

David Sorensen

Verland Ohlson

Glen Satmders

Herbert Hall

George Murray
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REPORT OF THE LIBRARY TRUSTEES

During 1975 the library expanded in many ways: services, ac-

tivities, equipment, plant, collections, and staflF. Two years ago the

trustees voted to increase the required number of meetings from four

to six; this year they held nine meetings as well as a number of

small-committee meetings.

A timer has been installed in the tower clock so that it now
strikes during the day but is automatically turned ofiF at night, thanks

to Bumham Davis, who donated the funds. New shelves for more
children's books have been added to the Arthur and Irene Lucy Me-
morial Room by gift of the Lucy Family. In the small reading room,

shelves with glass doors that can be locked fill the need for proper

care of rare books. The stacks now have wall-to-wall carpeting, and
there is a new carpet in the main room. A convenient modem desk

replaces the inadequate old one in the librarian's office. A book drop

in the door at the front entrance is greatly appreciated by our pa-

trons. We express our gratitude to Sherman LaBarge, who contribut-

ed his services to making the very unusual sign which stands in front

of the library and attracts so much attention and admiration; the

only expense to the library was the materials. A memorial flagpole,

for which fvmds given to the library in memory of Edmund Warren
have been expended, has been erected northeast of the library. It

will be dedicated in the spring.

In January Mr. Keith Hemiey offered to give his valuable his-

torical collection of books, maps, and docxunents to the library if an

appropriate room to house it could be built at his expense. Negoti-

ations were carried on, with Edmund Warren as chairman of a spe-

cial committee; and after much discussion and visits to the collection

by members of the trustees, an agreement was drawn up and sub-

mitted to the selectmen. Work began on the room in the spring and
was completed before the end of the year. The collection, wliich

includes tlie Eaton records on loan, is now on the shelves and is be-

ing catalogued. Shortly there will be a ceremony dedicating the room

and its contents "to the fond memory and with gratitude to Nella

Bradda Henney."

We miss Rev. Ralph Seaver, who retired from the Board in

March, but we welcome tlie newly elected member, Peter Dvmn, who
immediately assumed the heavy responsibility of treasm^er. Edmund
Warren became the new chairman; and Helen Bumstead continued

as secretary. Margaret Marschner was appointed representative to
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the North Country District Advisory Council of the State Library

Development Program. A valuable addition to the staflF during the

last three months of the year was Toni Toothaker, working imder

the Manpower Program. She graduated from Simmons College in

June, 1975, with a degree in Library Science. She works particularly

on the Outreach taping program, bringing the equipment up to date

and enlarging contacts with the recipients; and she is cataloguing

the Henney collection.

After the death of Edmund Warren, the vacancy on the trustees

was filled by the appointment of Chester Lucy, who had retired from

long service as a tnistee the previous year. He was willing to serve

as chainnan of the committee in charge of the new construction, hav-

ing helped Eddie with that; but he declined to be chairman of the

trustees. At a special meeting of the trustees, Helen Bumstead was
elected chairman; and Charlotte Altenbem secretary. We regret that

Charlotte Altenbem will be retiring on March 2 after six years of

devoted service — five as treasurer and four months as secretary; she

deserves much praise.

The loss caused by the death of Edmund Warren was great.

Eddie's devotion to the interests of the library was unlimited, and

his experience in dealing with problems like those connected with

the property, invaluable. Not only did he act as supervisor; he spent

much of his own time making needed repairs and applying paint

where it was badly needed. His expert services in dealing with the

drainage problem outside the northeast comer of the building when
the Henney room was built in the basement would seldom be avail-

able from a library trustee.

Our librarian deserves much commendation. She received a

scholarship from the New Hampshire Federation of Women's Clubs,

and took a two weeks' course in Public Library Techniques at the

Universit)' of New Hampshire in July. We are glad that our faithful

assistant Ubrarian has been able to return to her work after a long

illness. We express our appreciation for the rest of our staff: Annah
Carroll, Amy Gardner, Tracy Gardner, and Toni Toothaker; and of

our custodian, James Richardson. And to the many friends who give

so much to the hbrary, especially the Conway Woman's Club, we
give hearty thanks.

Activities during the year have been many and varied: 22 Story

Times for pre-school children, by staflF and volunteers; a six weeks

summer reading program for elementary school children, directed by

Toni Toothaker; observation of National Book Week with the co-

operation of McDonald's; a float in the Fourth of July parade; sum-
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mer book sale sponsored by the Conway Woman's Club; observance

of Children's Book Week with a Doll Party; co-sponsor with the Con-
way Recreation Center of "Little Red Wagon."

There have been exhibits of the following: Photography of In-

dia, by Peter Jeschke; The Holy Land, by Edith Shackford; Craft

Books; 4-H; The Duke of Windsor, by Ellsworth Pickering; Inter-

national Women's Year; Drawings by Leslie Snow; Art by WiUey
Fromm; Old School Books, by Susan Proctor; a Christmas tree deco-

rated by the Conway Woman's Club; 2 small exhibits of books each

month.

Circulation of books in 1975 showed an increase in adult non-
fiction, a decrease in adult fiction, and in increase of almost 500 in

juvenile books (which had a total of 8,231 in 1974). There was an
increase in the nimiber of people using the reference-reading room,
and a 25% increase in the number of reference questions handled.

The number of patrons registered was 498; number of books as-

sessed, 604, including 7 memorial or gift books.

We express our gratitude to all the volunteers who help to keep
our Outreach Program so successful. This program, initiated by Mr.
Charles LaCasce of the Welfare Department, and fostered by a large

group of volunteers, became an important part of our library's serv-

ices when we and the Wolfeboro library funded the equipment which
makes the distribution of so many tapes each week possible.

We are proud of our library; we thank the voters of Conway
who support our bugket.

HELEN E. NUTE, Trustee
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Conway Village Park Association

The Conway Village Park Commission reports the following for

1975:

The fountain we had wanted was voted down at the Annual
Meeting. However, the Pequawket Foundation has generously donat-

ed money for this project. The equipment did not arrive until late in

the summer and as soon as the frost is out of the grotmd, it will be
installed. Also, through their generosity, new shrubs have been plant-

ed and carefully watered all simnmer. The White Mountain Garden
Club has drawn up landscaping plans for a long range progiam. This

should develop into a pleasant spot.

The financial statement is as follows:

Cash on hand 1/1/75 $835.00

1/ 9/75 PubHc Service Co. $ 2.53

2/ 3/75 Public Service Co. 3.00

3/ 5/75 Public Service Co. 3.00

4/ 2/75 PubHc Service Co. 3.00

4/29/75 Public Seivice Co. 3.00

6/11/75 PubHc Service Co. 3.22

6/12/75 PubHc Service Co. Check Book 2.50

6/15/75 Scott Light for Mowing 23.00

7/ 3/75 PubHc Service Co. 10.70

8/ 4/75 Public Service Co. 5.81

9/ 8/75 Scott Ught 44.00

9/18/75 Public Service Co. 3.22

11/10/75 Public Service Co. 7.77

11/10/75 White Mountain Electric 100.20

12/ 3/75 Public Service Co. 3.03

Service charge for year 3.00

$220.98 $614.02

The check from the Town of Conway of $300.00 was not de-

posited until January 14, 1976.

Respectfully submitted,

Golden M. White

Treasurer
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North Conway Park Commission Statement

Of Receipts and Disbursements as of

December 31, 1975

Cash on hand 1/1/75

Checking Account
(No. Conway Lxjan and Banking) $ 24.30

Savings Account
(White Mtn. National Bank) 695.64

Receipts:

Town of Conway $ 400.00

No. Conway Water Precinct 1,200.00

Interest Earned 37.63

$1,637.63

Disbursements:

John R. Kyte - Care of Park $



POLICE COMMISSION REPORT

Of major importance during the past seventh year of the Conway
Police Commission fxmctioning has been a clarification by the Divi-

sion of Municipal Accounting of the New Hampshire Department of

Revenue Administration of the authorities and responsibilities of the

Police Commission with regards to the police budget.

During the past year we had a meeting with the Director, Mr.
LaPlante. He furnished many guidelines, all based upon New Hamp-
shire Law, for not only the proper accoxmting methods and areas of

responsibility and authority between the Selectmen and the Police

Commissioners, but of equal importance, the better ways and methods
of presenting meaningful fiscal information to the voters and taxpay-

ers. His directives and guidelines were set forth in a letter to the Com-
mission, a portion of which we quote:

"Consequently, all expenditures approved by the Police

Commission which are within the limits of the police budget
and properly supported by vouchers, invoices, purchase or-

ders receiving slips, etc., should be approved by the Se-

lectmen. The authority of the Selectmen over the Police

Commission is limited to ascertaining that expenditures of

the Police Department do not exceed the sums appropriated

therefor, in addition to any proper and lawful appropriation

credits."

During the year we availed ourselves of the opportunity of en-

gaging the services of C. Robert Gardner as a fiscal adviser which has

proven to be very helpful.

The Police Commission has had a long standing practice that all

appointees as either regular or special ofiRcers must successfully pass

the New Hampshire Department of Personnel examination for patrol-

man. The requirement is one of several methods used to try to assure

the best possible appointees. Unfortunately, only about one applicant

in four successfully passes the examination, and the Town must pay
the State $10.00 per examination. The Police Commission has com-
menced administering a preliminary examination to all apphcants, thus

only those that show promise of passing the State's Examination are

ofi^ered that opportunity.

Several businesses and some private homes have secmity and fire

alarm systems which are connected to the Police Department. On each
alarm alert the poHce respond. There have been many instances of

false alarms caused by carelessness. The Commission has instituted a

penalty charge for this type of false alarm; it has reduced the inci-

dents significantly, yet has not impaired the purpose of security and
fire alarm systems.

The fees charged for so-called Commercial Duty; police officers
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required at construction sites, public dances, athletic events, etc., have
been increased slightly to cover administrative costs incurred by the

Town for insurance, FICA taxes and general administration. These
additional fees, over and above the police officer pay, go directly to

the general fund and are not used as a part of the pohce budget.

The Commission has met several times during the past year with

the Selectmen and with the Budget Committee.

A sad event occurred this past year with the sudden passing of a

devoted member of the Department, Mrs. Harriet Shurtleff. We all

knew her as "Hatt", she performed the duties of Police Aide and
Clerk to the Commission, she was a dedicated and devoted employee
of the Department for several years, and will be sadly missed.

As has been stated in the past, the Commission does not interfere

witli the day-to-day operations of the PoHce Department, this is the

Police Chief's job and responsibility. We cannot help, however, to note

with a great deal of pride, the excellent performance by all members
of the Department. There have been problems, of course, but the per-

formance of the Department, by almost any standard, is well above
average and outstanding in some areas.

The ratio of anests and convictions to incidents for burglaries

and larcenies is two and one-half times better than the National aver-

age. In our opinion, this is not accident or chance, but a dedicated ef-

fort by well-trained oflBcers, who many times have worked many hours,

without pay, to investigate and solve the incidents. Cooperation with
other law enforcement agencies has been very helpful toward this ac-

complishment.

The cooperation of the State Police, Sheriff's Department, Fed-
eral authorities and other local Police Departments is not an accident.

It has been fostered by the Chief and members of the Conway De-
partment — the citizens of the Tovini of Conway benefit.

Chief MacLean, in his report, has several comments on the in-

crease in serious crimes and juvenile delinquency in Conway. We be-

lieve that it is absolutely imperative that Conway retain and attract

highly qualified police officers; the Town has done this in past years,

and it is one of the major reasons for the success of the Department;
we hope the voters will continue that support in 1976.

Our present Police Station is of major concern to the Commission
and to many members of the community. The Commission re-activated

the Police Headquarters FaciHties Committee to study and report on
alternatives; their report is included as a part of this report, as follows:

This report of the PoHce Headquarters FacUity Committee will

include an accoimt of the activities of the committee from its inception

in July of 1974 up to January 13, 1976, when the major portion of its

work had been completed.

1. The committee was composed of Selectmen Thomas Mona-
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han, Robert Dickson, and Harvey Blake; Police Commissioners Philip

Roberts, Maurice Frechette, and Robert Gardner; Pohce Chief Allan
MacLean and Sgt. David Bennett and Clerk Harriet Shurtleff; and re-

presentative members at large from all parts of the town as follows:

James Hill, Mrs. Janet Hounsell, Robert MacDonald, Philip Merrill,

Charles Stiirdivant, George Tice, Harold Wentworth and Paul Whet-
ton. In September, 1975, the following members were added: Robert
Bumstead, Mrs. Robert Davis, Mrs. William Fennell, Herbert Hall, Se-

lectman, Howard Hatch, Albert Lane, Police Commissioner, and Carl
Sonne.

2. Each member of the committee put in long hours of time,

travel, and thought along all possible courses of action, on renovating
the present station, leasing existing buildings, building on town-owned
land on one lot of optioned land in various parts of the town.

Four new police stations on Cape Cod were visited, there being
no new ones nearby, and were given thorough tours of inspection, in

towns of comparable size and character to Conway. All methods of
building were explored; architect designed, design-build, and others.

All types of construction were studied. Several sites were visited and
studied. All known sources of federal or state aid were contacted by
letter, telephone, or in person. Meetings were held with various groups
to report our findings and to get their reactions, and to inform the
voters of our recommendations.

Up to the time of the March 1975 town meeting our best plan
was to build a new facility, either on town-owned land in Redstone,
or on optioned land on Route 16 just south of its intersection with
Route 302, halfway between Conway and North Conway villages. The
building plan submitted at the town meeting, produced by architect-

engineer Howard Millard, was and is in the collective opinion of the

committee the ideal solution, but the cost (160,000 to $190,000) was
the deciding factor which resulted in a negative vote, and this chiefly

because of a pei-vading mood of frugality in the minds of most voters

at all the town and school meetings in 1975. The committee was disap-

pointed that the vote was not in the affirmative, as the proposed buil-

ding was to cost shghtly more than one-half of what the new stations

built in the tov\Tis visited had cost for about the same facilities.

The work of the committee this year has been solely concerned
with the planning and costs connected with the possible and hoped-
for purchase of the three-year-old Porter Office Machine office buil-

ding located only 150 feet north of our preferred location under the

1975 proposal, and which has been offered to the town only at a price

of $79,500. The location is ideal, the building is almost new and very
easily adapted to conversion to a police headquarters. Figures for con-

version have been obtained from several local, reputable contractors,
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and conservative maximum costs for the conversion would be $25,900
or a total finished cost of $105,400. Additional and new equipment
costing about $4450 can be obtained at a cost to the town of about

$225, the balance being available through state and federal sharing.

To sum up: Agieed that the present station is totally inadequate,

unsafe, and inconvenient, subject to ridicule, and that a new facility

MUST be fotmd, the entire committee feels that it would be financial-

ly expedient for the town to take advantage of this practical and pru-

dent way to have a new police headquarters, of which we can be
proud.

I am sure the residents of the town will all join me in apprecia-

tion of the work of a competent, enthusiastic, and united committee

for their work toward this new facility.

Respectfully submitted,

Maurice Lovejoy

Chairman, Police Headquarters Committee

The Police Commission earnestly solicits the support of the voters

for the recommendations contained in the Facilities Committee above
report.

Respectfully submitted,

J. P. Roberts, Chairman

Maurice Frechette

Albert Lane

Conway Police Commission
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REPORT OF CONWAY POLICE DEPARTMENT

I herewith submit the Annual Report of the Conway Police De-
partment for the year 1975.

Phone calls received 16,632

Investigations 2,302

Arrests and Summons 978

The following is a list of the charges for which the above arrests

were made:

Investigations Arrests

1 — Criminal Homicide
a/murder and non-negligent

manslaughter

b/manslaughter by neghgence
c/untimely deaths 9

2 - Rape 3 3
3 - Robbery 2 2
4 — Aggravated Assault 3 4
5 - Burglary 168 43
6 — Larceny (except auto) 460 152

6A - Sid Larceny 41 12

7 - Auto Theft 35 12

8 - Other Assaults 56 24
9 - Arson 4 6
10 — Forgery and counterfeiting 7 1

11 - Fraud (bad checks) 25 8

12 — Embezdement
13 — Stolen Prop, (buy, rec, possess) 8

14 - Vandalism 204 22
15 — Weapons ( carry/poss./etc.) 12 3

17 — Sex offenses 3 1

18 — Narcotic drug laws 12 22
20 — Offenses against family/children

21 - DWI 74 74
22 — Liquor Laws 1 4
23 - Drunkeness 33 21

24 - Disorderly Conduct 169 13

26 - All Other Complaints 154 26
26A - Dog Complaints 184 23
26B - All Other Animals 11

27 - Susp. and Intel. 151

29 - Runaways 22 20
30 - Road and Driving Laws 22 474
Total value of property returned 22 474

to owners: $42,842.44
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Motor vehicle 18,500.00

Cash and miscellaneous 24,342,44

Motor vehicle accidents/property damage 382

Motor vehicle accidents/personal injury 55

Motor vehicle accidents/fatahties

The year 1975 was very active for the Conway Police Depart-
ment. In contrast to previous years, Conway has experienced record
crowds of visitors throughout the year.

During this past year, we have made some mistakes. However,
considering the problems that were thrust upon the department, I am
veiy proud of the over-all performance the members have shown.

The successful investigation of the tragic Redstone covered
bridge fire has received a great deal of publicity. The department has
also received praise for its handling of the Volvo Tennis Tournament.
However, the real work load and performance of the department can
be realized from the preceding statistics. The national average of ar-

rests for complaints of burglary and larceny is approximately one to

ten. The performance of the Conway Pohce Department has resulted

in a ratio of approximately one to four. Unfortunately, and as an
additional burden to the department, these categories of crime have
increased over 17% from 1974. Serious crimes have continued at the

higher rate also experienced in 1974. These crimes require extensive

time and eflFort for investigation, arrest, and prosecution. In connec-
tion with these serious crimes, few people are aware of the frequency
an oflScer is confronted with an armed, emotionally disturbed person.

This has been occurring far too often recently.

In further review of the statistics of the past year, there were
several significant increases. I am concerned that vandahsm increased

from 135 incidents in 1974 to 204 in 1975. I also note that larcenies

have increased from 371 in 1974 to 460 in 1975.

Motor vehicle accidents involving personal injuries increased

from 24 in 1974 to 55 in 1975. I feel that much of this increase was
due to the heavy traflBc.

There has been a decrease of anests for driving while intoxicat-

ed. (100 in 1974, 67 in 1975). I would like to hope that the reputa-

tion we have attained for strict enforcement has contributed to this

decrease, but I do know that there are still far too many operators on
our roads impaired by alcohol.

The recent changes in the juvenile laws have had a significant
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effect on the department's activities. The legal age of juveniles was
raised from 17 to 18 years of age.

As a result of a steady increase of juvenile delinquency, the Con-

M'ay Police Department has taken the initiative to develop and form

a juvenile court disversionary committee. This was accomplished after

a considerable amount of time and effort by both the department and
many interested public citizens. Our goal has been to offer an effec-

tive alternative to juvenile court for minor first offenders. This pro-

gram has been in operation since July of 1975, and was the second of

its kind in the state. (Keene being the first).

The department is also sponsoring and supervising a law en-

forcement post of Explorer Scouts. These young men and women are

being given an opportunity to explore the many careers in law en-

forcement. This program is offering benefits to both the officers and

scouts. They are exchanging ideas and opinions, and, in the pro-

The Conway Pohce Department has a work load and problems

of a small city. Unfortunately, these problems are destined to expand
even further with the growth of om" community. If we are going to

continue to keep a safe, respectable town, diese problems will require

increased expenditures. I believe that I would be negligent if I did

not make adequate requests for these additional expenses.

I have requested that an increase of $13,000.00 be made to cov-

er the cost of special officers that are required for various assignments.

In the past, officers' have often forfeited theii- time off because of a

lack of funds to provide for special officers, to cover for them. During
other times, a shift was left uncovered.

The town of Conway is now active on a year-round basis and this

practice often leaves the department under-manned. This additional

money would be used to pay special officers and not to hire new full-

time personnel.

The second major request is for fimds to purchase three cruisers,

compared to tv^^o last year. By directive and a conscientious effort of

all personnel, we have reduced the annual mileage to about 220,000

miles per year, which I believe is the minimum to be expected in the

future.

It is my considered opinion, along with detailed analysis by other

police departments, that 75,000 miles is the maximum economical

mileage to expect from any cruiser. Therefore, I recommend the an-

nual replacement of three cruisers with intermediate size police pack-

ages.

I sincerely hope that these requests do not jeopardize the acqui-

sition of the Porter Office Equipment building as a new police station.
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The building is essentially the same size as was proposed last year, at

substantially less money. The cost of renovation is almost entirely for

the cell area. All vmnecessary frills have been eliminated to keep the

total cost to a minimimi. I will do my utmost to answer any questions

anyone may have regarding our present or proposed facilities. Anyone
is welcome to examine the present facility, at any time.

The town has a right to be proud of the dedicated performance

shown by members of the Conway Police Department, and the high

morale, considering the substantial amount of unpaid time given.

In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the depart-

ment for their dedication and support, the police commission for their

time and interest, and the citizens of Conway for allowing me to con-

tinue as Chief of Police of your police department.

M. ALLAN MacLEAN

Chief of Police

L^_ Conway, N. H.
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REPORT OF THE MT. WASHINGTON VALLEY
PUBLIC SERVICE COUNCIL

The council, which was estabhshed in March 1974, with repre-

sentatives from Albany, Bartlett, Conway and Jackson has been given

the responsibility to study the solid waste problems of the valley and

alternative solutions as per RSA 53-B: 1-5.

Although 1975 was a very active year for the council, the death

of Eddy Warren in July was a great loss to us. He was one of the

three representatives from Conway and his interest and enthusiasm, to

say nothing of his vast experience, was a great inspiration to us all.

We started the year facing the problem that all towns had to

cease open-burning by July 1, 1975. Fortunately, due to the reahz-

ation that this deadline was unrealistic and to the interest and efforts

of the council members, HB 566 was passed in the 1975 session of

the Legislature. This legislation effectively postponed the deadline for

open-burning in Bartlett and Jackson to July 1, 1977, giving the coun-

cil time to study the several reasonable solutions which are econom-

ically practiced.

Last spring the council supported efforts made by Conway and

other interested towns in the state to gain acceptance of the princi-

ple of "open-pit" incineration by the air pollution board. Although the

appeal was not successful, it was interesting to see how many towns

realized the practical aspects of "open-pit" incineration as an alterna-

tive to conventional incineration. The Conway selectmen report that

the cost of disposing of the solid waste from Conway, Eaton and Al-

bany is about $1.50 per ton. Considering this relatively inexpensive

solution, it should be noted that legislation will be considered by the

1976 special session of the New Hampshire legislation which will al-

low "open-pit" incineration in towns with a population less than 5,000

if the glass is separated before incineration takes place.

Since few adequate landfill sites are available in the valley, we
looked into the possibility of trucking our waste to the landfill oper-

ation starting in Ossipee. While this might be a reasonable short term
solution, it is as wasteful as incineration and could be very expensive.

Also concern was expressed about the advisability of land fill in gen-

eral and specifically one in permeable sands over one of the largest un-

derground lakes east of the Mississippi.

Although recycling continues to be an interesting possibility from
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the point of view of conservation of energy, the bottom has more or

less fallen out of the market and public resistance to home separation

of glass, cans and paper continues to be high.

The council had a frustrating summer until a proposal was made
by a firm specializing in soUd waste recovery. An idea was proposed

to compact our waste and ship it to a company who could use it as

fuel to generate steam. The council expressed considerable interest be-

cause one ton of garbage is the equivalent of 66 gallons of No. 2 fuel

oil. Therefore, the valley, which generates about 80 tons of sohd waste

per day, wastes the equivalent of 2,000,000 gallons of fuel oil each

year.

At present, the council is investigating this proposal and agrees

that, if the cost per ton is reasonable ($1.00 — $1.50), the towns should

be encouraged to participate. It should be pointed out that this is only

a proposal but if it can be worked out it will be one of the first such

programs in the countn,'. We hope to have more definite news before

snow melts.

The Mt. Washington Valley Public Sei*vice Council will continue

to serve the communities in the valley in 1976. We look forward to a

successful year ahead and are open to any ideas or suggestions which
any of you would like to make.

Respectfully submitted,

Howard Dickinson

(Co-Chairman)

David Taylor

(Co-Chairman)
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SACO RIVER STEERING COMMITTEE

Subsequent to action taken at the March 1975 Annual Meetings

of Conway and Jackson, a Saco River Steering Committee was ap-

pointed by the Selectmen. Due to an oversight, a special article to this

effect failed to appear in the Bartlett warrant. However, Selectman

Gene Chandler agreed to serve in an ad hoc capacity, representing

Bartlett.

The purpose of this committee is to "research and di'aw up in

cooperation with other towns in the valley on overall plan for future

use and regulation of the Saco River and major tributaries."

Members from Conway appointed were Chester B. Lucy, Ned
McSherry, Thomas Deans, Woodrov/ Allard; Bartlett — Gene Chand-

ler; Jackson — Herbert George and Robert McManus.

It was the opinion of the Committee that it should first take an

inventory, so to speak, find out what direction the residents them-

selves wanted to take, then establish priorities and proceed in im-

plement these priorities.

The Committee has met with members of the State Planning

Commission, North Coimtry Council, Saco River Corridor — Maine,

and others. Two public meetings with landowners along the Saco were

held. Field trips by the Committee were made inspecting the Saco

from above Bartlett village to the Maine-New Hampshire state line.

2000 questionnaires were mailed throughout the Valley requesting

opinions on different aspects and priorities of the Saco River Valley,

from which there was a return of 284.

Since there is already broad legislation concerning river control

and planning on both tlie Federal and State level, it is our opinion

that the residents in the Valley would much rather have conti-ol from

a local level rather than Federal or State. The returns from the ques-

tionnaire bear this out. Therefore, if some local plan, no matter how
broad, is already in existence, it follows that other regulatory bodies

would have a "hands off" policy. This has been confirmed from higher

levels of government.

At this point I would like to say that from the very beginning in

April 1975 we have had tremendous cooperation among the different

town representatives and oflBcers. Everyone concerned feels we have
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a common pttrpose, and that political boundaries should have no bear-

ing on our efforts and direction.

Because of the scope of our project and the fact that we are all

volmiteers, we are able to give only a progress report rather than a

final report at this time. Most of the leg work is done so that the next

twelve months should see a final report with recommendations. For

these reasons, there is a special article in the Conway warrant request-

ing fui-ther fimding to pay future expenses and "keep us ahve." There

is a similar article in the Bartlett and Jackson warrants. We promise

not to squander.

As positive action recommended at this time, we have petitioned

an article in the Conway warrant to amend the Conway Flood Plain

Ordinance to except mxmicipal and school district facilities. This would

enable water districts to construct pumping stations, if needed in the

future, and school plant expansion on existing sites if so desired by the

voters.

At some point in the future public meetings will be held to get

your in-put and also explain our progress so far.

Respectfully submitted,

Chester B. Lucy, Chairman
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Water Safety Program

The Town of Conway appropriated $1,000 for 1975 to defray

costs of the Water Safety Program as directed by the Conway Chap-
ter, American Red Cross.

Classes for Conway and North Conway childien were held at

Echo Lake State Park. Center Conway children attended classes at

Conway Lake. Scheduling was arranged for two diflFerent four-week

sessions at Echo Lake. The first one was attended by childi-en from

Intervale, Kearsarge, North Conway and Redstone, Conway village

children attended the second session. Russell (Butch) Webster volun-

teered as a Water Safety Aide-in-Training as a part of the require-

ments in becoming a Water Safety Instructor.

The staff for 1975 included Kathryn Burnell, Jody Camille, Marc
Ohlson, Karen Junge, Janine Bean and Helen Hill.

265 children were enrolled in the classes. Many more should

have been involved but did not have transportation. It is hoped that

this problem can be worked out so that all who want to participate

will be able to get to and from the sessions.

Parents, relatives and friends who watched the demonstrations on

the final days wiU agree that the young people had achieved many
skills which will provide them with recreational enjoyment and

most importantly a respect for the water and safety procediu-es. The
principles of mouth-to-mouth resuscitation were taught to all pupils

as the beginning in Basic First Aid.

The expenses for 1975 were:

Echo Lake, First Session $508.90

Conway Lake 110.00

Echo Lake, Second Session 256.78

Chapter's Share of Social Security Tax 43.73

$919.41

These figures do not include telephone, postage, supphes and

equipment. The Conway Red Cross Chapter pays all other costs for

Water Safety Programs. The training of two new instructors in 1975

at Aquatic School was financed by tiie Conway Chapter.
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Report of Forest Fire Warden and District Chief

Upon the recommendation of town selectmen and city councils,

the Division of Forests and Lands appoints a forest fire warden and

several deputy forest fire wardens in each town and city every three

years. The town or city warden is responsible for maintaining a force

of men and adequate equipment to suppress any wildfire that occurs

in his town or city during his term of appointment. The fire warden

must authorize all open burning when the gi'ound is not covered with

snow. No open fires can be authorized between 9 a.m. and 5 p.m.,

unless it is raining, without the additional permission of the state dis-

trict fire chief.

Any person wishing to kindle an open fire when the ground is not

covered with snow must first obtain the written permission of the for-

est fire warden. Camp and cooking fires also require the warden's per-

mission.

The Division of Forests and Lands, through its Forest Fire Sei-v-

ice, assists all cities and towns in meeting these requirements by train-

ing the warden and deputy forces in wildfire suppression tactics, mak-
ing hand tool suppression equipment available at fifty percent of cost,

supplying pieces of Federal excess property for use as fire attack vehi-

cles and sharing up to fifty percent of the cost of wildfire suppression

costs.

Wildfire prevention is also a joint state, city or town program.

Smokey Bear is available from the Forest Fire Service for local fire

prevention programs. Posters and Junior Ranger kits are available for

distribution by local fire departments upon request to the Forest Fire

Service, Each forest fire warden is expected to carry on a continuous

prevention progi'am within his town or city.

1975 Forest Fire Statistics

No. of Fires No. of Acres

State 800 718
District 90 48+
Town 10 6

District Fire Chief

E. Sven Carlson

Charles Whitcomb

Forest Fire Warden
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